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April 20, 2006
The Honorable Larry Phillips
Chair, King County Council

Room 1200
C O U R T H O U S E 
Dear Councilmember Phillips:
I am transmitting to you today two pieces of legislation which will move King County forward to an all vote-by-mail balloting process.  The first ordinance directs the Division Director of the Records, Elections and Licensing Services Division (REALS) to conduct all elections in King County by mail ballot beginning in 2007.  The second ordinance provides funding for a project team to implement mail balloting, voter outreach and education, facility and space needs to successfully implement mail balloting, and organizational change support.  Additional proposed legislation providing funding for election equipment needs will be forthcoming.  We anticipate that most or all of the equipment costs will be reimbursed by the state with funds from Help America Vote Act (HAVA) federal grants.  I encourage the council to review and approve these ordinances expeditiously so the county can move forward to a vote-by-mail ballot process.

In December 2005, I directed REALS to prepare, by the end of January 2006, a comprehensive plan and proposed timeframe for establishing a vote-by-mail balloting process in King County.  In early January, Dean Logan, Division Director of REALS, commissioned a core group of Elections Section and administrative staff along with subject matter experts from other jurisdictions to help prepare a comprehensive plan and set of recommendations responsive to my request.  

The planning effort, initiated and employed by REALS, included a number of subject areas including: organizational structure, project management, communications, process management, facilities, budget, technology, policy and legislative change, supplier and contract services, staffing, recruitment and training.  The outcome of this initial planning effort was the preparation of a comprehensive report outlining options for implementing a vote-by-mail system in King County.  

During the planning process, the core planning team reached out to all Elections staff to solicit their input, ideas and concerns.  Additionally, the core planning team engaged stakeholders within the community to identify areas of opportunity, concerns, strengths, weaknesses, and critical factors.  At the end of January, following an intense planning effort and thanks to the valued input of staff and stakeholders, Mr. Logan transmitted a report to me entitled, “King County Elections – Moving to Vote By Mail”.  The report was subsequently distributed to council and posted on the King County website.
After considering the issues and weighing the risks, I announced my intention to transmit a proposal, along with enabling legislation, to commence moving King County to an all-mail ballot voting system in 2007.  The attached ordinances begin that process. 

State law (RCW 29A.48.010) allows counties to conduct all elections by mail, but requires each county to obtain express authorization from their respective county legislative authority at least 90 days prior to doing so.  The first proposed ordinance is based on this enabling legislation.
Absent adoption of a local ordinance to conduct all elections by mail, state law allows local districts to request that the county conduct special elections by mail.  The county has final authority to approve conducting a special election by mail if expressly requested by the district placing a measure on the ballot.  Without passage of the proposed ordinance and unless expressly requested, the county does not have the authority to unilaterally conduct a special election by mail.  

In April 2005, King County Elections successfully conducted the first all-mail ballot election for King County Public Hospital District No. 1.  The election served as a unique opportunity to obtain experience, test assumptions, and gain confidence in the process of conducting elections entirely by mail in a jurisdiction of about 136,000 registered voters.  

Today, more than 60 percent of King County voters choose to vote by mail by requesting permanent absentee ballot status.  Typically, fewer than 30 percent of all ballots in any given election are cast in person at polling places – in many elections that number drops to the teens.  The trend toward voting by mail, which has been initiated by voter behavior, clearly provides the opportunity for improved processes, efficiency, and convenience.  

While I am seeking council authority to conduct the first countywide all-mail election in the August 2007 primary and special election, it is critical that the Elections Section have the authority – and that we provide the organizational capacity – to conduct any 2007 special election by mail.  The size and scope of special elections held in the spring are not known until 45 days prior to each statutory election date.  Once the scope (size and quantity of participating districts) is known, Elections needs the flexibility to conduct these elections by mail to provide the opportunity:  to implement and test new equipment; to gain confidence and experience with new policies and procedures; to establish and refine roles and responsibilities; to identify and resolve processing challenges as the organization ramps up to higher volume and more complex countywide mail ballot elections.  

In addition to council authorization for conducting elections by mail, it is critical that we begin immediately the planning and preparation for transitioning the organization.  Over the next several months, the core planning team needs to migrate to an implementation project team.  This group must further refine the plan for moving to vote-by-mail and determine a more detailed critical path schedule leading up to the 2007 elections.  This must be accomplished while maintaining our current systems and with minimal disruption to existing operations.
During the recent state legislative session, Mr. Logan and his colleagues throughout the state worked hard promoting legislative solutions to aid in the implementation of vote-by-mail.  The 2006 Legislature approved legislation that will benefit election administration across the state, including King County.  At this time, 33 of the state’s 39 counties have made the change to conduct all elections by mail.  One additional county has made the choice and will implement vote-by-mail this fall.  
Over the past few months, the Elections Section has continued efforts to learn more about ballot processing solutions that increase accuracy, transparency, accountability, and efficiency.  The market is creating exciting opportunities for technology solutions but not without substantial investment.  Knowing that King County is in need of additional technology-based solutions regardless of the decision to conduct all elections by mail, Mr. Logan has prepared and submitted multiple HAVA federal grant requests to the Secretary of State to facilitate procurement opportunities for high-speed ballot tabulating equipment and mail ballot scanning, tracking, and sorting systems. 

The volume of mail ballots processed in a countywide election makes King County the second largest jurisdiction in the country (second only to Los Angeles County, California) in mail ballot processing.  Additionally, the timeframes and regulatory requirements in Washington State make ours one of the most complex electoral jurisdictions in the country.  The process, along with stakeholder expectations of increased accountability, now requires automated equipment designed for mail handling, as well as other technology-based tools to be implemented into the ballot processing system.  The need for equipment exists now and it is essential that new technology and automated tools be in place prior to moving to an entirely mail ballot system. 
In order to begin the transition, there are a number of resources necessary for successful implementation.  The second ordinance included with this letter provides appropriation to fund those items necessary to move us forward in the vote-by-mail implementation process.  Once we receive word on the outcome of the HAVA grant requests at the end of May, I will transmit a separate appropriation ordinance for the technology and systems solutions.  The enclosed request includes the most significant and most urgent elements of moving to vote-by-mail.  There are four essential components to this request, detailed as follows: 
· Vote By Mail Project Team, 
· Voter Outreach and Education, 
· Facilities and Space, and
· Organizational Optimization Consulting.  
Vote By Mail (VBM) Project Team

The approach to implementing a new or significantly enhanced voting process in King County will take time and dedicated staff resources to effectively plan, evaluate and implement a variety of new tools, equipment and services.  Involvement of existing staff will be key to the planning process.  Whether it is backfilling for essential staff or hiring additional staff, dedicated time and resources will be critical components of a successful process.  
Between April 2006 and August 2007, there are seven likely elections, two of which are countywide.  The Elections Section and the existing voting process must remain intact and stabilized to ensure successful administration of those elections.  During the same 15 month period, there is only one month where King County will not be administering an election.  Under this compressed timeframe, dedicated resources must be committed.  Funding for the following term-limited project positions is requested for the project team:

	Position


	Duration


	Purpose



	Project Management (1.0 TLT)
	18 Months
	Overall project management, planning, scheduling, coordinating

	Special Projects Manager II (0.5 TLT)

	18 Months
	Oversight of IT projects

	Communications Specialist (1.0 TLT)
	18 Months
	Project documentation, stakeholder communications, staff communications, procedures support

	Technical Writer/Communications Spec. II (1.0 TLT)
	12  Months
	Analyze and develop procedures for new systems and/or new production methods.

	Geographic Information Specialist (1.0 TLT)
	12 Months
	Assist GIS unit in precinct consolidation analysis

	Function Analyst (2.0 TLT)
	18 Months
	New systems analysis, selection, and implementation support

	Administrative Specialist III (1.0 TLT)
	18 Months
	Administrative support for the project team

	Administrative Specialist III (1.0 TLT)
      (minority language support) 
	18 Months
	Minority language support, translation, coalition outreach and education

	Fiscal Specialist (0.5 TLT) 
	18 Months
	Project accounting and grant reimbursement support


The appropriation ordinance includes $391,206 associated with the proposed project team for the remainder of 2006.  Funding for the positions in 2007 will be included in my 2007 proposed budget.
Outreach and Education
Key to successful implementation of a mail ballot system is voter outreach and education.  A hallmark of the successful 2004 implementation of the state’s new pick-a-party primary system was the effort King County Elections made to understand the concerns and perceptions of voters, followed by an intense, multifaceted information campaign designed specifically to ease frustration over a new system, enhance voter understanding, and increase voter participation.  King County’s model approach to informing voters was successful in large part because management had the foresight to plan and coordinate such efforts.    

King County created the model, and now we want to leverage it to reach out and learn from voters and other stakeholders, and create an information campaign that eases voter anxiety and paves the way for a successful vote-by-mail implementation.  Through the use of focus groups, effective messaging, and advertising strategies that target voters through conventional broadcast and print media as well as more modern approaches such as web-cast and pod-cast mediums, voters will know what to expect and understand what to do when it comes time to participate in the new mail ballot election process.  
In addition to outreach and education, for those traditional poll voters who will experience the greatest change, the project will focus on updating poll-voter signatures in preparation for the transition.  Updating signatures for voters whose signatures have likely not been updated since they originally registered to vote is a critical part of preparing for mail ballot elections.  Updating signatures is an activity that will take time and additional resources to accomplish and it needs to begin early this year so as not to be an issue late in the transition process.
The estimated cost for outreach and education in 2006 is $784,240.  This includes the use of focus groups to inform outreach and education decisions, demographic analysis, printing of advertising materials, advertising space and time, professional outreach consulting, multi-media production services, and direct mailing efforts (including printing and postage).  Funding to support these efforts in 2007 will be included in my proposed 2007 budget.
Facilities/Space

It is unlikely that a consolidated elections facility will be in place prior to implementing a new mail ballot system.  The current temporary facility in the Airport Office Center Building at the King County International Airport will be used as the initial ballot processing center.  It is anticipated that additional second floor space (contiguous to the existing ballot processing space) will become available in early 2007, in time to prepare the space for ballot processing prior to implementing the mail ballot system.  Additional space will require increased budget authority to cover both temporary tenant improvements as well as lease costs.  
It is anticipated that $200,000 will be necessary to prepare the space for ballot processing purposes as well as an addition $180,000 in annual lease expenses associated with the new space.  The appropriation ordinance includes $50,000 in 2006 to plan for necessary tenant improvements.  Funding for the tenant improvements and additional lease costs will be included in my 2007 proposed budget.
Organizational Change

This is yet another critical element in the transition to a mail ballot system.  Because roles and responsibilities will be impacted, it is important that managers, supervisors, leads and line staff have the skills necessary to effectively and professionally move the organization forward.  As a part of this effort, Mr. Logan has developed a work plan designed around three key areas:  vote-by-mail project planning support, management and leadership coaching and mentoring, and organizational effectiveness planning and resources that will help generate positive, quality-oriented performance on an individual and organizational level and will enable the organization to reach greater and more sustainable levels of success. 
In their 2006 Report to the King County Council, the Citizens’ Election Oversight Committee (CEOC) stated,

“The CEOC recommends that the Records, Elections and Licensing Services Division (REALS) Director contract with a consultant to help shape the organization into a cohesive, high performance unit. No other group of public employees is under such great scrutiny…the Director should hire a consultant to help implement best practices.  This will be very important if the county moves to all-mail elections.”

Additionally, the CEOC stated, 

“It is the opinion of the CEOC that outside assistance would be very helpful to stabilize the progress made and sustain it into the future.” 

The proposed work plan, which pre-supposes consultant assistance, was prepared with input from senior department and division leadership as well as through discussions with the consultant community.  The 2006 cost associated with the scope of work is approximately $610,000.  
The attached fiscal note indicates what the various costs are for each element of the appropriation request.

Passage of the proposed two ordinances and appropriation request combined with anticipated federal grant funding awards for technology and systems procurement, and further implementation tools, will ensure an orderly transition to vote by mail.  I believe Mr. Logan and the Elections Section have developed a prudent and responsible implementation model.  
I urge the council to act on the two proposed ordinances in an expedited manner in order to assist REALS in taking immediate steps to prepare for the implementation of a mail-based voting system in King County.  I appreciate your support of this important initiative.
I certify that funds are available.

Thank you for your consideration.

Sincerely,

Ron Sims
King County Executive
Enclosures
cc:
King County Councilmembers


ATTN:  Shelley Sutton, Policy Staff Director




 Rebecha Cusack, Lead Staff, Capital and Operating Budget Committees
Bob Cowan, Director, Office of Management and Budget

Paul Tanaka, County Administrative Officer, Department of Executive Services (DES)
Dean C. Logan, Division Director, Records, Elections and Licensing Services, DES
